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_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Minutes of a meeting of the  

LOCAL GOVERNANCE ADVISORY BODY 

Held 3 August 2022 at 5.00pm 
By video conference 

_________________________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

Present:  

Sally Khawaja, Acting Chairman (SK) Glen Hardwick (GH) 

Sophina Asong, Federation CEO (SA) (for 
part of the meeting) 

Kulbir Sangera (KS) 

Toby Draper (TD) Jo Tredgett (JT) 

Emily Folorunsho (EF)  

 
In attendance: 

Georgina Clark, Acting Board Chairman 
(GC) 

Ian Frood, Acting Board Vice-Chairman (IF) 

Ed Rogers, Prospective Governor (ER)  

Des Shillingford, Finance Director and 
Business Manager (DSh) 

Ian Buckmaster, Clerk 

 

 

 

22/89 WELCOME, APOLOGY AND MEMBERSHIP 

Apologies were received for the absence of Jaki Bradley, Clare Branton, 
Christie Harman and Lisa Laybourn 

 
 
22/90 DECLARATION OF BUSINESS INTERESTS 

No interest, pecuniary or otherwise, gift or hospitality was declared concerning 
the business at this meeting. 
 
 

22/91 OFSTED INSPECTION – THE NEXT STEPS 

The Chairman indicated that she had been notified that the Principal had 
submitted a formal grievance although, at present, she was not aware of the 
issues he wished to pursue. SA advised that she would therefore have to be 
circumspect in some of the replies she might make to governor’ questions in 
order not to prejudice the response to the grievance. Accordingly, she 
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temporarily withdrew from the meeting to permit discussion of the first item of 
the agenda. 

SA left the meeting 
 
Position of the Principal 

JT asked why the school was currently without a Principal and why the current 
Principal’s request to rescind his resignation had been declined. GC responded 
that the principal had resigned; IF added that the Federation had received legal 
advice about the issue as a result of which the offer to rescind had not been 
accepted. 
 
GC advised the Advisory Board that arrangements were being made to ensure 
that an Interim Principal would be in place for the beginning of the coming 
school year until a permanent Principal could take office, probably in April 2023. 
 
JT asked why, when the Principal had resigned in May, his resignation was not 
announced until nearly the end of term. The Clerk advised that, given that the 
Principal had raised a formal grievance that, without speculating about its basis, 
was likely to touch on that question in some way, it would be inappropriate for 
the Advisory Board to discuss that particular matter at this meeting. 
 
JT expressed concern that the Advisory Board had not been involved or 
consulted in anyway thus far and had received no communication about the 
resignation of the actions being taken in consequence. GC responded that she 
fully understood governors’ concerns, but the Board had been bound by legal 
constraints on what could be discussed. Now that a Termination Warning 
Notice (TWN) had been received, the focus had to be on preparing and 
submitting a formal Rapid Improvement Plan (the Plan) in order to secure the 
future of the school as part of he Ortu Federation. 
 
KS asked how the Advisory Board were supposed to understand what was 
going on. IF responded that he shared governors’ frustration but stressed the 
current need to prepare the RIP for submission by 15 August. 
 
SK remarked that the previous Principal had left the school in similar 
circumstances and asked how much confidence could there be that the 
enforced departures of two Principals would not deter suitable, high calibre 
candidates from applying for the post. IF responded that he sympathised with 
the point, but current circumstances meant that further comment would be 
inappropriate for now. 
 
KS expressed concern that the turnover of Principals might have a detrimental 
effect on students. GC advised that the Board shared that concern. 
 
SK advised that Christie Harman (CH) was unable to attend the meeting but 
had asked her to pose some questions on his behalf. He would like to know 
why the Advisory Board had not been consulted on the dismissal of the Principal 
(in accordance with the scheme of delegation) and how would the Board and 
Advisory Board work together on the appointment of the new Principal. 
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GC reminded governors that the Principal had not been dismissed but had 
voluntarily resigned, so the scheme of delegation had not applied. 
Arrangements were being made to interview the candidates for the Interim 
appointment, at which the Advisory Board would be represented. 
 
SK advised that CH had requested sight of the Federation’s contract with its 
PR advisers. GC agreed to ensure that copies were passed to him. 

ACTION: GC 
 
SK commented that local people had approached governors to comment on 
the situation, in some cases challenging their personal integrity. GH concurred 
and said that governors had been left in a difficult position without guidance as 
to what they ought to be saying in reply to such approaches. He asked why the 
Principal had resigned and why the Advisory Board had not met during July. 
 
GC advised that it would be inappropriate to speculate on the Principal’s 
reasons for resigning. DSh reiterated that the Principal had not been dismissed; 
he had resigned. He accepted that communication had not been good but 
reminded governors that the threat to the school and to the Ortu Federation was 
so great that preparation of the Plan had had to take precedence over 
everything else. GC concurred but accepted that the position had now been 
reached where the situation had to be explained to parents, especially those of 
the new intake. SK added that the prospective intake for 2023 would also need 
to be reassured that the school was worth applying to be admitted to. 
 
IF observed that there remained much with which he was unhappy about the 
situation, but the Federation had commissioned a range of reviews of the way 
it worked, including safeguarding, governance and leadership and 
management. 99.9% of staff were still at the school although there were 
genuine concerns about how many students would return when school 
resumed. He stressed that, whatever the outcome of the TWN process, the 
school would continue, with at worst its funding being allocated to another Trust. 
 
SK enquired if the Federation would be paying both the current Principal and 
the incoming Interim Principal during the overlap before his resignation took 
effect. JT added that the vagueness about the situation would lead to staff 
losses at the first available occasion and asked what the rationale was for 
allowing the Principal to leave and whether he had been made a scapegoat, 
leaving the school without a Principal and harming its reputation; had lessons 
been learned?. 
 
GC declined to comment, given the submission of the Principal’s grievance. 
 
SK asked how, given that the Plan would already be in place, the Interim 
Principal and any successor could be expected to take it forward without having 
had a hand in its preparation. GC replied that the bulk of the Plan was about 
improving safeguarding, which had led to the present difficulties. Much of the 
improvement required was in relation to basic procedures, practice and 
knowledge and would not be hard to deliver. The Plan would need to be 
approved by, and if approved would be monitored on behalf of, the DfE. 
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GC added that preparation of the Plan had begun immediately the likely 
outcome of the Ofsted inspection became apparent. A finding of Inadequate in 
relation to safeguarding meant that Leadership and Management would 
inevitably also be rated Inadequate. 
 
JT observed that she had previously drawn attention to pressures on 
safeguarding staff but had been assured that all remained well; in her view, the 
current problems had been inevitable. 
 
IF referred to the report by the consultant Local Authority Designated Officer 
(LADO) on safeguarding across the Federation and observed that there had 
been failings across the Federation’s schools – he added that the school had a 
larger establishment of safeguarding staff that either Ortu Hassenbrook 
Academy (OHA) or Ortu Corringham Primary School. It was clear that more 
resources were needed to support safeguarding. 
 
GC commented that the Board had been led to believe that the outcome of the 
Ofsted inspection would be a Good rating; the Inadequate rating had come as 
a considerable shock and was contrary to all of the advice it had previously 
received. IF added that the Board had not been given accurate information, 
which was why action to respond to the Ofsted findings was being dealt with 
promptly and with urgency. 
 
SK asked whether recent changes in IT systems had contributed to the 
difficulties. GC responded that the LADO report made clear where the problems 
lay. 
 
JT expressed dissatisfaction with the communications sent to governors, staff 
and parents. IF replied that, while accepting that communication had not been 
good, there were constraints that prevented full disclosure of what was going 
on. 
 
SK enquired how the Senior Leadership Team (SLT) would be able to cope, 
given its depletion by the departure of the Principal and the previous 
redeployment of senior staff to OHA. She was also concerned that general 
negativity was having a detriment effect on staff morale. GC confirmed that staff 
wellbeing was a key consideration and was being supported.  A sterling job in 
checking in on individuals was underway. 
 
SK added that the departure of the Principal would also have an effect on 
students. DSh responded that he would ensure that staff were alerted to the 
need to be aware of this when they attended the Inset Days before school 
resumed in September. 

ACTION: DSh 
 
IF added that parents should be reassured that the TWN did not mean that 
funding was to be withdrawn from the school under any circumstances. 
 
JT sought reassurance that this situation could not arise again. GC responded 
that the Plan was being prepared robustly to ensure that it could not be 
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repeated. IF added that the thorough review of processes also had the same 
purpose, but nothing would be solved overnight. 

At this point, TD left the meeting and SA rejoined it. 
 
Transfer Warning Notice 

SK asked what the meaning of the TWN was, accepting that it did not mean a 
loss of funding for the school. GC replied that the TWN had been received on 
1 August, for reply by 15 August, and the Plan was being adjusted to address 
the specific points set out in it. SA added that the TWN had been triggered by 
the Ofsted finding of Inadequate; the DfE would consider the Federation’s 
response to it and decide whether to allow the Federation to implement the Plan 
or require that the school be rebrokered (transferred) to another Trust. 
 
SK advised that CH had asked whether advantage would be taken of the offer 
of a “slight extension” to the deadline for submitting the Plan. GC advised that 
the Board had taken the view that an extension of time was not needed – the 
imperative was to get on with preparations for the resumption of school in 
September. 
 
SK enquired who was writing the Plan. SA confirmed that she was doing so, 
with support from external advisers and the Board. The school’s SLT had not 
yet been involved and agreement would be needed with the Interim Principal 
for cascading it to staff. 
 
SK asked whether the current Principal would be at school when it resumed. 
SA confirmed that, having resigned, he would not be although his resignation 
was due to take effect until the end of December. Legal constraints prevented 
her from saying more. 
 
SK enquired when the Interim Principal was likely to be appointed. GC advised 
that the Board had been given two names under consideration, both internal. 
IF added that an external appointment had also been suggested but the need 
for prompt action precluded that being considered. SA commented that the first 
Ofsted monitoring visit was likely to be in November or December, so the 
Interim Principal needed to be in place long enough to ensure that were in a 
position to deal with that. She reiterated that the Advisory Board would be 
involved in appointing the Interim Principal. 
 
JT asked whether there was a realistic possibility of making an interim 
appointment. SA replied that she was confident an appointment would be made 
so that when students returned in September, they could immediately resume 
their studies. While the situation was difficult, the Federation had to set itself up 
to succeed. IF added that not having a Principal in place was not an option. 
 
SK asked, if a member of SLT stepped up as Interim Principal, who would cover 
their work. SA replied that not only did the school have a larger SLT than 
comparable schools, but there was also a group of Lead Practitioners alongside 
them, which would give the school the capacity needed to carry on. The 
classroom duties of whoever was appointed would be backfilled.  



 

Local Governing Body 3 August 2022 

                                                   Ortu Gable Hall School                                         6 of 7 

 

She added that it was also intended to appoint an external, former Her Majesty’s 
Inspector as Temporary Director of Education to support the Interim Principal. 
The advertisement for the permanent appointment of Principal had so far 
produced a number of strong candidates so it was clear there would be a strong 
field from which to select the appointee. 
 
Safeguarding 

For safeguarding, the Federation was seeking to “buy in” the services of a 1FTE 
social worker who would work across all three schools. 
 
SK enquired if a new School Improvement Partner would be sought. SA replied 
that the present difficulties were with safeguarding and the management of 
behavioural incidents, not teaching and learning. 
 
SK commented that the behaviour of the new Year 11 cohort had been 
challenging throughout their time at the school and there was concern that they 
might become even more challenging in their final year. SA responded that the 
Behaviour for Learning Team remained in place and had a part to play in the 
Plan. 
 
SK asked if the social worker would be a substantive post. SA so confirmed; 
about two thirds of their time would be spent at the school, the rest at the other 
schools in the Federation. The social worker’s services would be bought in from 
Thurrock Council. 
 
SK observed that longer notice needed to be given to governors of training 
opportunities so that they had opportunity to rearrange their time to enable them 
to attend training. SA replied that the consultant LADO had said that part of the 
problem with safeguarding was “teachers looking at teachers”. The intention 
was to train everyone to Level 3, with online training and no need for face-to-
face training. 
 
JT added that she had yet to find training that helped her to understand exactly 
what “keeping children safe” meant. She needed to know how to improve her 
knowledge of safeguarding. SA responded that “safeguarding” meant taking a 
range of apparently minor issues and putting them into an overall picture. This 
required a culture of vigilance and ignoring nothing. Complacency could not be 
afforded; child protection had to be preventative; a perpetrator would seek ways 
of causing harm and so all possible routes for abuse had to be closed off and 
their activities challenged. 
 
JT asked how the time for doing this could be found. SA replied that it would be 
necessary to concentrate on the “little things” and show perpetrators that their 
activities were unacceptable. The Plan provided for administrative staff to be 
made available to free up teachers to do what they are trained to do. Leaders 
would need to concentrate on the basics. 
 
SK suggested that it would be helpful if it were possible to benchmark with other 
schools using the MyConcerns system to understand whether the school’s use 
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of it was comparable with theirs. SA replied that she would include that 
suggestion in the Plan. 

At this point, KS and GH left the meeting; 
The meeting was thus inquorate but continued as a briefing 

 
SK asked which other MATs were being worked with as part of the Plan. SA 
replied that there were several: one in Harlow, one in Southend and one in 
Grays; in addition, the PiXL system was available. No MAT in London had so 
far been identified to help but that would be considered. She would keep the 
LGAB informed. 
 
SK asked what the effect of broadening the curriculum would be. SA advised 
that staff had been recruited to provide additional tuition and other adjustments 
would be made. The school was fully staffed to meet the new teaching 
requirements. 
 
JT expressed the hope that communication would now improve; there was a 
need for damage limitation and to avoid telling people after the event. SA 
accepted that communication had not been right and that improvements were 
needed. Many parents had been in touch to express disappointment. 
Arrangements were in hand for her to meet all of those who had been in contact, 
to listen to them and to note what they have to say. SK added that the Advisory 
Board needed to monitor developments and to reassure parents that they were 
being listened to. As CH had suggested, a deliberate media campaign of good 
news was now required with stories issued at least at monthly intervals. 
 
DSh confirmed that the additional costs of this work would be met from existing 
finances (including reserves). 
 
 
 
 
There being no further business, the meeting ended at 7.20pm. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
Chairman          Date:  


